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TRUSTEE BOARD MEETINGS
Minutes for the Twenty-eighth Trustee Council meeting held on Tuesday the 26th of June 2018, in The Olive Garnett Building, Froebel College. 
Present:
Jack De France (JdF), ChuChu Nwagu (CN), Joanna Briggs (JB), Liam Parsons (LP), George Walker (GW), Tessa Willy (TW), Guy Drury (GD), Ian Robinson (IR), Jeffery Arthur (JA)
In Attendance: Matt Wall (MW), Katie Badman (KB).
Apologies:
Natasha Boatswain. 

Matters Arising:

Growhampton have been funded next year by the Alumni department.

The date for the final budget is the 1st of October.

Audited accounts to be signed off electronically.

The Finance Report from The Hive is still pending.

IR – Was the VAT issue ever solved at The Hive?

MW – Items that are sold to students are free from VAT but staff and the public are charged the VAT. Retrospectively there is no account for this and currently our assigned tax officer isn’t making life easy.

Bring Hive finances report to the next meeting/send it round.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION
Chief Executive Report

Matt Wall

MW – Overall, it’s been a great year. Sadly, Jo and Jack will be leaving us and this is their last Trustee meeting.

We had a challenging Summer Ball and were £9,000 over budget which meant that we just about broke even.


TW – Why were the numbers down this year?


MW – There were a number of reasons why less tickets were sold; an act was only announced at the last minute, the tickets were mostly online, which meant the visual presence of the queue was lost and the cost of acts is also going up.

The event as a whole does need restructuring and we may have to look at taking the price of the tickets down. However, the process was very smoothly run in terms of operations and we had great feedback from the students.

We put a bid in for the block grant last week and are awaiting the result of this, but there have been significant budget cuts across the board.


Our finance department has suffered due to staff illness but we’ve currently gone out to tender for the audit company with 3 parties involved. Matt asked if the Trustees could assist when this needs to be decided.

The SU has hosted many successful conferences and we look to continue this next year.


Advice cases are up to 550 this year and with only one member of SU staff dealing with them, it has been a challenge.


We’ve secured £25,000 to deliver Mental Health training to both students and staff.

The RSU Awards was a great success and our Society programme is in a great place with the Co-Exist Society winning the Best Cultural and Faith Society at the National Society Awards in Wales.


We hosted our first Level Up Leadership Week, which saw a host of internal and external speakers on campus, and although the talks were really well organised, the uptake was poor so we’ll have to look at this for next year.

The Hive is projecting a similar forecast to last year and external caterers are more competitive.
Growhampton has been supported by an NUS Social Enterprise fund which has given us £4,000 and we also received Excellence for the second year in a row on our Green Impact Award.
The Communications team is losing Jonas, our Communications Manager, at the end of July and the role will be reshaped dependant on the Block Grant.

The Student Voice Coordinator applications closed yesterday, so hopefully we’ll appoint someone in the coming weeks. We still need to hire a Growhampton Grower though, as Vicky Duff has also left us.

GD – How much money is lost from the ambulance at Whitelands?

MW – At the moment we don’t have the figures for this, but the University will subsidise this if needs be. At the moment it’s only open until 1pm, but if we can’t get it to work in September then we would close it and sell the assets. There are still calls to have a coffee outlet run by us at Whitelands though, as they don’t feel catered for.

JdF – We need to approach Nick to formalise the figures for this outlet.

JB – Has there been focus groups to highlight this need?

JdF – A survey found that the Hive is the most popular coffee outlet on campus.

CN – Staff are more attracted to it than students and we need to get the opinions of the local community so we can service both needs.

IR – If it’s not financially viable to have the ambulance on Whitelands then it’s a risk.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL
Staff Appointments Policy

Matt Wall

GD – Twelve month contracts are a risk to the Union
IR – We could make people redundant after 12 months, so we shouldn’t be seeing anything other than 12 month plus contracts. We may need definition/clarity surrounding this.

JdF – We need to define what is meant by “permanent staff member.”

The Staff Appointments Policy was approved.
Redundancy Policy

Matt Wall
GD – This policy is outdated as it’s not up to the University to decide. You wouldn’t normally go to the University, it was be a Trade Union etc.
IR – The University needs to be informed but there shouldn’t be a consultation with them.

GD – The policy is not lawful as it stands.

IR – It’s fundamentally wrong, although changing it would be hard. You would need to consult with the employee and the Trade Union and it’s worth lifting something similar from the University’s policy.

GD – Point 34.7 in the policy needs adjusting as it shouldn’t be delegated to the Trustee Board but rather to HR.

Once this has been adjusted, it will be sent round electronically to be approved.
Trustee Board Role Descriptions

Jack De France

CN – The re-appointment terms need adjusting to fit in with the bye-laws.
GD – Section 5 in the document titled ‘Trustees’ roles and responsibilities’ just talks about the Chief Executive and mentions no other members of staff

IR – We could lift a section from the recruitment document for this too.

JdF – We’ll include this addition to section 5 and amend the bye-laws to state that Trustees can serve 4 years plus a further 4 after re-appointment.

Approved pending amendments.

Chair of Trustee Board

GD – The wording needs adjusting – “committee” changed to “board” and the last bullet point stating that the Chair should “supervise and support the Chief Executive” needs to be removed as it’s almost grooming. It needs to be kept under regular review as it’s more organic and could change frequently.
TW – Is the section entitled “Qualities” necessary?

GW – Could this be amended to “Desired Qualities”?

JdF – If we’re happy to amend this then conversations need to be directed to Chuchu to organise an election for an external Vice-Chair. The whole Board would then vote on this.

Approved with amendments – Chuchu to initiate the recruitment process.

IR – The recruitment for an external trustee has been dragging on and there’s a concern that they don’t know what they’re applying for.

CN – Eight have applied so far and we’ve been in contact with them twice over this process.

IR – Measures need to be taken before the interviews.
2018 / 2019 RSU Provisional Budgets

Matt Wall

GD – Did you go to the University with a high asking price?
MW – We have gone back asking for a block grant figure nearer £600,000 which would be a 15% increase in budget from the previous year. However, we may need to consider cost savings and this could come from staffing.
If we get the block grant of £595,000 this would mean we wouldn’t have to make any staffing cuts.

An alternative is to consider the depreciation amounts and whether we extend this.

GD – What percentage is the Hive in the £65,000 depreciation costs?

MW – Most of it as everything in the Hive belongs to us.

IR – We need to take advice from the Auditors that we appoint as if it still has earning potential, we need to support it
MW – The “Media and Merchandise” figures also include the Hive.

IR – Why have the costs gone down on purchasing?

MW – These are now the accurate figures, whereas historically they haven’t been.

IR – It’s surprising that the Bank charges have gone up; could we review Barclays to see if this is the right option for us financially?

MW – The figures include the cost of providing contactless options on our payments and this comes to £3,500.

GD – Do the card payments mean a new merchant contract?

MW – No. We used Barclays but we have a whole new system with an izettle app that we take our card payments through. There are also charges via the website and this appears as a banking charge on the accounts.

GD - Do we own a van?

MW – We do and this is vital for Growhampton ie: moving supplies/events/transportation.

IR – The main difference comes from the payroll/admin section with a decrease in budget forecast for the coming academic year.
MW – The University is predicting a slowing of student numbers; we were down 300 students this year and they are expecting a drop of 600 for next academic year.

IR – It doesn’t reflect well on the SU if we’re seen to take on more staff just to let them go a year later.

JdF – The budget can be revised in December once we know student numbers. There’s also a lot of restructuring going on within the University and redundancies on the back of this, so it could look in poor taste if the University was seen to be giving us a large increase in our block grant.
GD – Why can’t we sustain the staffing on the lower figure?

MW – There would be no money for activities.

GD – Feels very hesitant as staff should be the last thing to go when trying to save money. It’s an accumulated risk and investments could be lost if people were to hear about this.

IR – Would also feel very uncomfortable if roles were downgraded or cut completely.

GD – All other options should be eliminated before the staffing is pulled in to question.
MW – The University process our payroll and there could be salary adjustments that we’re not in charge of.

IR – We could cover from reserves as a short term solution but it doesn’t reflect well on us.

JdF – The Commercial side needs addressing as we need to look at what runs at a loss. There was also less contact weeks in the term with the new semester structure so that could’ve contributed.

MW – We’ll provide a more thorough update as soon as possible.

Approval Pending.

Articles of Association Revision from working groups

Katie Badman
KB – Thank you to Guy for all his help with this.
There were amendments made in changing ‘he’ and ‘she’ to ‘they’ and changing the wording from General Manager to Chief Executive. The University is stated as “The University of Roehampton” for marketing purposes but “Roehampton University” is the legal name.
The Annual/Members’/General meeting has now been formalised to an Annual General meeting (AGM) and this will now be scheduled earlier in the year so decisions can be approved by the student body sooner than usual. We are also working on how to make this more accessible and transparent to students.

TW – Is there mention of GDPR?

MW – This has been written into the agreement by the University.

KB – The Chief Executive is not officially a member but may attend at the request of the Committee. Katie was keen to note that this copy was not final and amendments can be made from this. 

JdF – Thank you both for all your hard work on this.
KB – We wanted to make the document as accessible to students as possible and we also sent it out to other SU’s for external feedback. We are now moving on to the bye-laws, which were amended by the Student Union Council so this makes it easier to put into words.
Technically the Trustee Board don’t have to approve this but it’s good to have everyone on board.

GD – We should also submit amendments to Companies House as it makes everything clearer as to what was voted on.
This will be sent round electronically

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

Electios RO Report
Katie Badman
GD – How does the University ensure the elections are run fairly?
MW – We’ve asked them if they want to be involved but we’ve never had a response.
KB – We had less complaints this year, but the voter turnout number dropped and this could be for a number of reasons.

JdF – Last year was exceptionally good and it was always going to be hard to top it.

JB – The incentive last year also helped with voter numbers.

KB – We did discuss the incentive scheme this year but no companies wanted to offer it.

GW – Last year the incentive was used and relied upon too much.

JdF – It would do a disservice to our students to say that they only voted for the free Nando’s.
MW – The election turnout is still in the top 10% of Universities based on student body.

GW – The numbers will go up if we add an incentive but he’s against it.

LP – In favour of the incentives.

MW – We tried to level the playing field this year with standardised incentives eg: if we reach a certain number of votes we’ll release a funny video of the candidates singing to a famous song.
TW – Noticed that there was standardised campaigning too.

KB – We were trying to avoid candidates paying out of their own pocket for things so they were all given campaigning packs containing t-shirts, white tak etc.

CN – The incentives weren’t unique to elections so they could’ve been done at any point during the year.
JdF – Thank you Katie for running a very successful elections.

ITEMS FOR APPROVAL
Risk Register Review 

Matt Wall

MW – This was clarified through the HMRC team.
GD – If you’re selling goods within the organisation then this is not trading, if goods are being sold outside then this is and you will be taxed on this.
IR – The Management Accounts aren’t specified and this is a concern.

GD – The risk is magnified because of the size of the organisation and the fact we don’t have anyone else to manage the accounts – are the University sharing some risk?

IR – There could potentially be support from the University, but in order for them to step in the risk level needs to extend to 4.

JfD – There’s a structure in place for a Finance assistant.

GD – This is great overall, but what’s happening now?

IR – It’s a well put together document and it would be beneficial to review this internally on a quarterly basis.
AOB

TW – Congratulations to Jack and Jo on all you’ve achieved and thank you for your support throughout the Trustee Board meetings.

Date of next meeting: 4th of September 2018
Kate Griffiths

Secretary

July 2018
